From: Karen Allen

To: #CI-StPaul Ward1; *CI-StPaul Contact-Council; CouncilHearing (CI-StPaul)
Subject: ABZA 25-1 - Ryan Ford Site Appeal
Date: Friday, February 7, 2025 1:47:52 PM

Dear Councilmember Bowie,

My name is Karen Allen, I am a resident of Ward 1 in the Rondo neighborhood. I am writing
to you with a concern about our City's long term fiscal stability and tax base, our climate
resilience and our supply of housing. With this in mind, I am asking that you vote against the
Ryan Company appeal of the BZA's decision on Highland Bridge zoning variance requests
The BZA was correct to deny all 26 of Ryan Company's Height & FAR variance requests for
0 Cretin Ave & 2200 Ford Parkway.

At no point in the community engagement, planning or visioning of the Ford Site development
was there an interest in or support for single-story strip-mall style commercial space with
surface parking lots. This style of development has low tax production and contributes to car
dependency in the area. By comparison, the Ford Site Master Plan and zoning, which Ryan
agreed to, will create a vibrant, mixed use, and transit oriented neighborhood. This high
density plan will contribute to our City's tax base for decades to come.

Ryan Companies reasoning for the variances is based on rent stabilization, market forces, and
financing. While these issues need consideration, they are not legal justification to so
dramatically alter the development. Furthermore, the requested $18M in TIF public subsidy is
not appropriate or warranted.

Please cast your vote for housing, climate resilience, and fiscal responsibility by denying Ryan
company's appeal.

Thank you,

Karen Allen

862 Iglehart Avenue,
Saint Paul, MN 55104

651-315-2262

Karen Allen


mailto:kvallen01@gmail.com
mailto:Ward1@ci.stpaul.mn.us
mailto:Contact-Council@ci.stpaul.mn.us
mailto:CouncilHearing@ci.stpaul.mn.us

From: Karla Henderson

To: *CI-StPaul Contact-Council; David.Eide@ci.stpaul.mn.us
Subject: Letter of Support
Date: Friday, February 7, 2025 12:01:09 PM
Attachments: image427656.png
image169230.png

HB 2B-2C Variance Letter of Support PPL Feb 7 2025 (002).docx

You don't often get email from karla.henderson@ppl-inc.org. Learn why this is important

Hello,
Please find attached PPL's Letter of Support.

With Gratitude,
Karla

Karla Henderson
President & Chief Executive Officer

Tel: 612-455-5103
Administrative Offices

www.ppl-inc.org
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February 7, 2025

St. Paul City Council

15 W Kellogg Blvd

St. Paul, MN 55102



Email: Contact-Council@ci.stpaul.mn.us

CC: David.Eide@ci.stpaul.mn.us



RE: BZA Action Appeal, 2200 Ford Parkway (24-095781) and 0 Cretin Avenue (24-096392)



Dear City Council Members,

We are writing to express our support for the proposed Highland Bridge Block 2B and 2C development, located at the intersection of Ford Parkway and Cretin Avenue. As a development partner on the affordable housing portions of Highland Bridge, the activation of these parcels are critical to the vibrancy and development momentum of both the immediate neighborhood and the broader Highland Park area.  

The proposed development aligns with the community’s vision by offering a vibrant mixed-use space, providing much-needed housing, retail, and amenities to Highland Park and the City, enriching the neighborhood and enhancing its character. The requested variances are reasonable, well-considered and necessary for the applicant given the various constraints of the physical site and broader external factors that have occurred since the adoption of the Ford Site Master Plan and Zoning Code. 

We care deeply about the success of Highland Bridge, as well as the future of the broader neighborhood, and we are confident that this development will be a positive addition. We respectfully urge the City Council to overturn the BZA’s ruling, approve the variances and fully support the project’s implementation.

Thank you for your time and consideration.



Sincerely,

[image: Close-up of a signature

Description automatically generated]

Karla Henderson

President & CEO

Project for Pride in Living
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From: marsam

To: *CI-StPaul Contact-Council; David Eide; #CI-StPaul Ward3
Subject: Variance for northern edge of Highland Bridge
Date: Friday, February 7, 2025 9:42:45 AM

You don't often get email from marsam107@yahoo.com. Learn why this is important

Dear Council member Jost,

I support Ryan Corporation's request to proceed with its construction plans for the empty area
between Cretin and Mt Curve Boulevard that borders Ford Parkway.

The plan is not perfect, but (a) no feasible alternative seems to exist, (b) its inclusion of a day care
center will be a great help to the Highland Bridge area, and (c) the expectation for far greater
density here is not congruent with the lack of space allotted to parking in this neighborhood.

Sincerely,
Martin Sampson


mailto:marsam107@yahoo.com
mailto:Contact-Council@ci.stpaul.mn.us
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From: David Eide

To: CouncilHearing (CI-StPaul

Cc: janebrodie3@icloud.com

Subject: FW: Ryan variances

Date: Friday, February 7, 2025 8:53:32 AM
Hello Jane,

I'm forwarding your message to the City Clerk for inclusion in the file.
Regards,,

David Eide

From: Jane Brodie <janebrodie3@icloud.com>

Sent: Thursday, February 6, 2025 8:32 PM

To: David Eide <David.Eide@ci.stpaul. mn.us>
Subject: Ryan variances

[You don't often get email from janebrodie3@icloud.com. Learn why this is important at

https://aka.ms/L.earnAboutSenderldentification ]

Think Before You Click: This email originated outside our organization.

Please vote to approve the proposed variances requested by Ryan to develop block two of the Highland Ridge
project. That would help to move this project along, which would be a positive and add a positive dimension to this

area of Saint Paul. Thank you very much.
Sent from my iPhone


mailto:David.Eide@ci.stpaul.mn.us
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From: Paul Fiesel

To: #CI-StPaul Ward3

Cc: *CI-StPaul Contact-Council; CouncilHearing (CI-StPaul)
Subject: Ryan"s appeal to Highland Bridge variance denials
Date: Friday, February 7, 2025 8:46:27 AM

Some people who received this message don't often get email from plfiesel@gmail.com. Learn why this is
[mportant

Dear Councilmember Jost,

I am requesting that you deny the Ryan Companies appeal to their Highland Bridge variance
denials. Ryan is proposing building a strip mall along Ford Parkway which is a drastic
departure from the Highland Bridge master plan. This plan took years to develop and reflects
the wishes of the city and community. If Ryan cares this little for the master plan, this shows
that they do not care about our community and do not care about our values.

Variance requests require site specific constraints. Ryan quotes the grade and a perched water
table. Have they provided evidence that these are in fact issues? I have been unable to find
documentation from them, although the BZA webpages may be the issue. They have also cited
economic issues as a factor in these requests. Relying only on economic factors is not enough
to justify such a drastic change from the master plan.

Best regards,

Paul Fiesel
19xx Jefferson Avenue
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From: Cody Fischer

To: Rebecca Noecker; #CI-StPaul Ward1; #CI-StPaul Ward3; #CI-StPaul Ward4; #CI-StPaul Ward5; #CI-
StPaul Ward6; #CI-StPaul Ward7; #CI-StPaul Ward2

Cc: *CI-StPaul Contact-Council; CouncilHearing (CI-StPaul); Luke Hanson; melissa.a.wenzel@gmail.com

Subject: Ryan BZA Appeal - Public Comment

Date: Friday, February 7, 2025 8:19:28 AM

Attachments: Sustain St. Paul - Public Comment on Ryan BZA Appeal.pdf

Some people who received this message don't often get email from codyfisch@gmail.com. Learn why this is
important

President Noecker & Members of the City Council -

On behalf of Sustain Saint Paul, I submit to you the attached written testimony for the Public
Hearing on Ryan Companies appeal of the BZA's decision on their 0 Cretin Avenue & 2200 Ford Parkway

variance requests.

Thank you for your consideration. We look forward to seeing you at the hearing next Wednesday!

Best,

Cody Fischer
1017 Ashland Ave, St Paul, MN 55104
www.linkedin.com/in/codyfischer
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= m Abundant housing, low-carbon transportation, and sustainable land use
' PO BOX 16164, Saint Paul, MN 55116

www.sustainstpaul.org | info@sustainstpaul.org

Public Hearing Testimony to the Saint Paul City Council
RE: Ryan Co BZA Decision Appeal - 0 Cretin Avenue & 2200 Ford Parkway
President Noecker & Members of the City Council,

Sustain Saint Paul is a volunteer-led, grass-roots organization that champions abundant
housing, low-carbon transportation, and sustainable land use in Saint Paul. We submit this
testimony on behalf of the Board, members and advocates that make up our organization.

We urge you to affirm the BZA's decision and deny the appellant's Height and Floor Area Ratio
(FAR) variance requests.

The requests do not meet the standard required under Minnesota law for variances. Specifically:

1) No evidence is provided substantiating the claimed practical difficulties;

2) The applicant has stated they are seeking the variances because of financing and
market factors

3) The variances represent enormous deviations from zoning standards, and

4) They are inconsistent with the Ford Site Master Plan and the City Comprehensive Plan.

As a quasi-judicial matter, the City Council must apply law to fact in its decision. If the Council
decides in favor of the applicant based on spurious staff findings that resulted from political
pressure - or on any considerations other than those required by zoning law - it will be violating
Minnesota state law and exposing the City to ligation.

Understandably, there is immense pressure on Ryan Companies to “get something done”. But
for one of the highest potential, most scrutinized, heavily planned, publicly invested and
subsidized sites in St. Paul, “getting something done” is not an acceptable standard.

Having a strip mall on this site in 2026, means we will have a strip mall there for decades to
come. Decades in which we need less car dependence, more housing, and more tax revenue to
ensure a climate resilient and thriving St. Paul.

Granting this appeal means underutilizing one of the most valuable, heavily scrutinized,
intensely planned, densely zoned sites in St. Paul. It also means permanently degrading the tax
capacity of one of the highest potential blocks in St. Paul...one that has already received
immense public infrastructure investment.





Failure to meet the Legal Standard

1. No Evidence to Substantiate the cited Practical Difficulties & Undue Hardship

The applicant claims challenges related to the site, including grade changes, shallow bedrock, a
perched water table, and a public easement represent Practical Difficulties. However:

e Grade and slope: These do not preclude multi-story construction. FAR and height
requirements could easily be met with multi-story buildings of similar footprints.
e Shallow bedrock and perched water table:
o The applicant has not provided geotechnical analysis or cost studies to
demonstrate practical difficulties.
o Such conditions are routinely managed in multi-story projects with techniques
like tiered foundations, shallow footings...neither of which are cost prohibitive.
e Lot shape: The atypical southeast lot line is irrelevant to the applicant’s decision to
propose single-story commercial buildings, which is the true reason the FAR and height
requirements are not met.

Hardship must stem from unique physical characteristics of the property, not financial
constraints or market conditions.

2. Financial & Economic Factors are not Legal Bases for Variances

The applicant has publicly stated their challenges are economic—related to rent control and
difficulties attracting multifamily investors. While unfortunate, economic hardship is not
grounds for a variance under Minnesota law.

At their December 9th BZA hearing, when pressed by Planning Commissioner Martinson for the
reason why residential could not be added on top of the single story commercial buildings
proposed, the applicant plainly stated it was market factors...not practical difficulties from the
site:

“..we are not proposing additional housing because we don't believe that its able to be
developed here..We don’t think that something larger than [the proposed project] has the
ability to be financed or advanced now or in the near future...And that's why we are
advancing this plan.”

- Maureen Michalski, Ryan Companies
3. The Magnitude of the Variance Requests Is Excessive

e FAR Reduction: The zoning code requires a minimum FAR of 2.0, but the applicant
proposes 1.0 for Block 2B and an astonishing 0.3 for Block 2C. These reductions





represent 50% and 85% deviations, respectively—far beyond what could be considered
minor adjustments.

e Building Height: The zoning code permits heights of 40-65 feet, yet the applicant
proposes heights as low as 12-22 feet, a 45-65% reduction. Such drastic deviations
significantly alter the character of the development and exceed what is allowable under
variance criteria.

The applicant is attempting to consolidate FAR calculations across blocks to justify their
proposal, this preferential treatment sets a dangerous precedent.

For example, the city would NEVER permit exceeding a site’s FAR or height limit on Grand
Avenue simply because a neighboring property is a parking lot or something with a low FAR.

Zoning standards apply to individual parcels, and allowing this approach undermines fairness
and transparency in land use decisions.

4. Inconsistency with Comprehensive and Ford Site Plans

These variances conflict with both the City Comprehensive Plan and the Ford Site Master Plan,
which prioritize density, mixed-use development, and high-quality urban design:

e The Comprehensive Plan identifies the Ford Site as a Neighborhood Node and
Opportunity Site, emphasizing dense development to support transit and sustainability
goals. Approving these variances undermines these objectives by drastically lowering
density.

e The Master Plan explicitly calls for minimum FAR and height requirements to ensure
vibrant, walkable urban environments. The proposed single-story buildings and low FAR
are inconsistent with this vision.

Granting these variances would undermine long-term policy goals, weaken public trust, and set
a harmful precedent for future development at Highland Bridge.

City Policy & Process

In addition to not meeting the legal requirements above, the variance requests are clearly
inconsistent with broader City policies, goals and planning documents.

1. Failure to Meet Land Use Density Goals

The Comprehensive Plan emphasizes higher density in urban areas to support transit, reduce
emissions, and enhance economic opportunities. The FAR variance requests to reduce the
minimum FAR by 50% on Block 2B and by 85% on Block 2A severely undermine these goals.
Such reductions result in the underutilization of valuable urban land at a site intended for dense,
mixed-use development.





2. Undermining Mixed-Use Urban Design Principles

Policy LU-1 of the Comprehensive Plan promotes vibrant, mixed-use neighborhoods with
appropriate scale and intensity. The height variances requested for three of the four
buildings—proposing as low as 12-15 feet, well below the 40-foot minimum—detract from the
intended urban character. This fragmented and low-intensity design fails to align with the vision
for Highland Bridge as a thriving mixed-use district.

3. Incompatibility with Transit-Oriented Development (TOD) Objectives

Highland Bridge is meant to be a transit-oriented development. By drastically reducing FAR and
building heights, the applicant weakens TOD objectives. Lower density means fewer residents,
businesses, and services near transit hubs, undermining policies designed to encourage
sustainable transportation and walkable communities.

4. Contradiction of Sustainability and Climate Goals

The Comprehensive Plan prioritizes compact, high-density development to combat climate
change and reduce energy use. These variance requests, which reduce density and site
efficiency, contradict this goal. Lowering FAR and height increases car dependency and energy
consumption per capita, moving the city further from its sustainability commitments.

5. Inadequate Alignment with Economic Development Goals

The Comp Plan emphasizes maximizing the economic potential of high-value urban sites like
Highland Bridge to generate tax revenue and create jobs. The requested FAR and height
reductions severely limit the site’s commercial and residential capacity, undermining its
economic productivity. This proposal misses the opportunity to attract more businesses and
residents that could bolster the local economy.

6. Process Matters - Master Plan Amendment

The appropriate mechanism for the applicant to pursue approval of this project is a Master Plan
Amendment, not 26 variance requests through an obscure zoning board that most community
members do not know exist and whose meetings are inaccessible.

The Master Plan Amendment process exists for precisely this kind of situation, one where the
master developer wants to look at the site more holistically rather than parcel by parcel. It may
be a lengthier and riskier process for the applicant, but it is far more transparent and far less
arbitrary than what is happening through this appeal process.

The Council should not permit a process intended for minor variances to be mis-used to
casually disregard years of public engagement, citizen participation, and staff planning codified





in the Master Plan. Doing so undermines public trust and signals a disregard for established
City policies, planning processes and resident input.

Closing

Sustain Saint Paul urges the City Council to put Saint Paul’s long-term fiscal health, climate
resilience, housing abundance and economic vitality above short-term pressure for “progress”.

Please uphold the BZA’s decision on this matter, and encourage the applicant to pursue this
project through the more transparent process designed precisely for such a proposal: a Master
Plan Amendment.

Sincerely,

Sustain Saint Paul Board of Directors

Melissa Wenzel, co-chair Cody Fischer
Luke Hanson, co-chair Paul Fiesel
Zack Farrell, treasurer Chris Smith

Michel Molstead co-secretary Faith Krogstad






